CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH
ACADEMIC SENATE

MINUTES FROM MEETING
February 28, 2008

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Praveen Soni called the meeting to order in the Towner Auditorium at 2:07 pm.  All voting members were present except: COTA: D. Jacques CoED: L. Forrest COE: S. Lam CCHS: H. O’Lawrence CLA: G. Garcia CNS&M: T. Gao STAFF: F. Neely, C. Rice EX OFFICIO: F. Golshani, R. Kochan
2. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

The Academic Senate Agenda for February 28, 2008 was approved as submitted.

Senator Felipe Golez moved to reopen the discussion on Summer School Cuts.  Senator Golez withdrew his motion upon receiving assurances that he would be allowed to speak during Open Discussion.
3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Senator William Johnson moved to amend the minutes to read “At the request of Senator Dan O’Connor the item was removed from the Consent Calendar” (Item 4.1.c)
Minutes approved unanimously as amended.
4. REPORT OF THE STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1. Executive Committee

4.1.1. Chair P. Soni announced that Provost Karen Gould and Vice-President Mary Stephens would be addressing the Senate today to discuss the R.P.P. process.  They are also scheduled to speak at the March 13th meeting at which time they would have more detailed information and questions would be permitted.
Chair P. Soni announced the selection of the Statewide CSU Academic Senator would take also take place at the March 13th meeting.
The Executive Committee recommended the temporary replacement of Luis Arroyo for Jose Moreno on the Enrollment Planning Committee for the spring 2008 semester only. Jose Moreno is unable to serve this semester due to a class schedule conflict.  The item was moved by Senator Dan O’Connor, seconded by Senator Shireen Pavri and approved unanimously.

Chair P. Soni called for announcements from the Floor.  Betsy Decyck, University Ombuds, announced that the deadline for the Advancement of Women Award nominations had been extended to noon on March 21, 2008.
4.1.2
CFA Report---Lydia Sondhi

CFA President Lydia Sondhi announced the start of a campaign to respond proactively, not just reactively, to the proposed budget cuts to the CSU.  CFA has met with President F. King Alexander about mounting a coordinated effort to push back against budget cuts. The campaign would include all sectors of the campus community.  The campaign would emphasize that the “CSU is the Solution” to California’s economic situation.  Cuts are not inevitable and regarding them as inevitable will create a self-fulfilling prophecy.
A cut of 386 million for the CSU has been proposed for next year.  The CSU has still not recovered from the budget cuts of 2002-4, but is being asked to take still more cuts.  CFA President L. Sondhi called the Senate’s attention to a handout prepared by the CFA that summarized the campaigns main talking points:

· The economic impact of the cuts.  Cuts to the CSU will contribute to the decline of California’s economy.

· Budget cuts make access to the CSU more difficult especially for traditionally under-served populations.

· Cuts to the CSU will gut the state’s infrastructure. We put educated workers into the workforce.

The campaign has three major goals:

· Stop the budget cuts.  Make our case to the Governor and the State Legislature

· Allow us to be flexible and adapt our strategy to the ever changing dynamic in Sacramento.

· CFA President L. Sondhi called the Senate’s attention to the green Commit Card handouts.  By completing and returning the cards members of the campus community would be able to participate in coordinated email and phone campaigns

· Build the Capacity for Future Fights.  It is unlikely that this will be the last budget crisis we face.  We must continue to work for stable funding for the CSU.  Consistent message and coordinated plan involving all sectors of the CSU community: faculty, staff, administrators, students, parents, labor councils etc.
All-campus budget meetings are planned so there will be ample opportunities to participate.

5.
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES---None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS


6.1
Report of the President---F. King Alexander---TIME CERTAIN (2:15)

President F. King Alexander re-emphasized what CFA President Sondhi had said concerning the CSU community’s response to the budget crisis.  Elena Macias (Special Assistant to the President for Government, Legislative, and Community Relations) and Toni Beron (Associate Vice President, University Relations & Development / Public Affairs) will be coordinating the campaign for the campus.  The legislature must hear enough at the right times.  Budget process will be ongoing from May through at least August and we will need to speak up more than once.  Students and their parents are tied to legislatures all over the state.  They are going to be effected by cuts.  People need to know the price of cuts. The President made the point that even Ronald Regan raised taxes.  People need to realize that if you want these public services you have to pay for them.

The plan is to make it easy for people to contact the governor and the state legislature through email.  We must send the message that the State needs nurses, teachers, engineers and other educated workers and the CSU can’t provide if its budget is cut.  There will be a budget meeting in March.
The President reported that the campus community will be receiving monthly campus safety updates with contact information for counseling services.

The President formally announced the Troops to College initiate.  The Long Beach Veterans Hospital has already counseled 7,000 returning veterans and many more are expected. One in six veterans will be coming to California.
Issue of transferability of military training and experience is crucial.  The President shared the story of a veteran with eight tours of duty in Iraq and Afghanistan who was admitted to Fresno State, but only received 6 units for P.E. credit for all his work in the service.  There are plenty of for-profit schools willing to give veterans credit for anything and everything and graduate them in no time with worthless degrees and empty pockets.
The issue of fee increases was raised.  The national tuition and fee average for state schools is $3,911.00 per year, the CSU average is $3,146.00.  We are trying to stay affordable and accessible.  The CSU is pushing for new revenues.  Parents in Orange County, the source of many CSULB students, must be made to recognize the need for new taxes.  These revenues would be investments not expenditures.  For the first time in history, one out of every 100 adults in the United States is in the prison.  We are the only nation with so many of our people in prison. The cost of keeping a prisoner for one year is $26,000.  The cost of a student for one year is $6,500.
In response to a question by Senator Doris Nelson, the President confirmed that there is more uncertainly because term limits will remove some of the CSU’s friends in Sacramento.  We need to start over making new friends.  Communications sent to the state legislature should continue to go to current members.

The President yielded the floor to Provost Karen Gould and Vice-President Mary Stephens for a status report on the RPP process.  Provost Gould reported that the Budget/RPP Q & As had gone out from Vice Provost Dowell’s Office.  

Provost Gould hoped to help the campus community better understand the current situation and the worst case scenarios.  She also spoke in support of the CFA campaign and the effort to eliminate or minimize budget reductions.
Academic Affairs is planning on budget reductions as are other divisions.  Provost Gould wished to reiterate that the administration is sensitive to the summer school funding issue.  Budget reductions to summer school are only being considered to avoid even more disastrous reductions in the fall and spring semesters.  Academic Affairs is aware of the impact of summer reductions on timely progress to graduation and compacts with students.

Provost K. Gould and Vice-President Mary Stephens will be returning to this topic in more detail at the March 13th Senate Meeting.

Vice-President Stephens reemphasized the uncertainties of the budget process and the difficulty of hitting a moving target.  What was nearly certain was that this was not going to a problem for one year only and that adds to the number of possible budget scenarios.

There is a strong philosophical consensus that instruction must be protected.  Students are most directly affected by cuts in instruction.  She reminded the Senate that Administration will take a disproportionate share of the budget cuts in order to shield instruction.  This situation will affect service loads and the campus community will need to be prepared for this.  
4.13
Nominating Committee

Dr. Margaret Costa, on behalf of the Nominating Committee, recommended the following appointments:

Academic Council on International Programs


Raul Reis (Journalism)

GEGC (CLA)


Mary McPherson (Communication Studies)

WPE Development Committee

Marianne Muller (English), an experienced WPE Reader

Deborah Hamm (Education)
William Kelemen (Psychology), an experienced WPE Reader


The nominations were moved by Dr. Costa, seconded, and approved unanimously.
4.2
Councils

4.21 Status of Policy Statements before the Academic Senate (CONSENT CALENDAR)

a) Policy on Timely Accessibility to All Instructional Materials PS xx-08---FIRST READING (AS-722-07/EC) [Grammatical Changes and Language Clarity Only]

7.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

7.1
Revision: PS 05-07, Final Course 
Senator Lisa Vollendorf moved to amend section 3 of Part II to read: All instructors shall administer the final assessment (e.g., an exam or presentation) during the date and time listed on the Final Examination Schedule or require that the final assessment (e.g., a paper or project) be due at a specified time that falls within the date and time listed in the Final Examination Schedule, as part or all of an educational experience.(Amendment Underlined)  The amendment was seconded by Senator Vincent Del Casino.  Senator David Huckaby, as Chair of the CEPC, determined that the amendment was friendly.  Senator Del Casino moved that the word “at” be removed from the amendment. This change was seconded and approved unanimously.  The amendment as a whole was approved.
Senators William Johnson, Margaret Costa, Vincent. Del Casino, Mark Andrews and Lisa Vollendorf discussed changes to the language regarding the approval of exceptions by the Dean.  The current language appeared to mandate that the deans approve any exceptions.  Senator Loucine Huckabay moved to amend the language, where appropriate in the policy, to read “exceptions to this policy require the dean’s approval.”  This amendment was seconded by Senator Vollendorf and approved unanimously.

Senator Albie Burke stated that while he agreed that a bad grade should not count for more than one third of the total grade, he reserved to right to give disproportionate weight to a good final grade to reward student improvement. Senator D. Huckaby responded that the change in the policy was implemented in the context of the Grade Appeal process and since students don’t normally appeal a good grade the issue was not likely to come up.

Chair Soni called for a vote and the Policy was passed unanimously.

7.2 Recommendations: Ad hoc Committee on State Support/Self Support Programs---SECOND READING (AS-727-07/EC)

Senator Keith Freesemann, as Chair of the Ad hoc Committee on State Support/Self Support Programs, noted that most of the amendments highlighted throughout the report were strictly editorially except for the two submitted by Senator David Hood.  Senator Hood moved to approve the editorial changes. The motion was seconded by Senator Shireen Pavri and approved unanimously.
Senator David Hood moved to amend Recommendation 1a to note the success of degree programs being offered simultaneously through both State Support and Self Support and to recommend that the CEPC, URC, and PRAC councils follow this delivery model where feasible for future degree programs.  The amendment was seconded by Senator Marilee Samuelson.  Senator Freesemann determined that the amendment was friendly.

Senator David Hood moved to amend Recommendation 3b to recommend to the Dean of UCES and to Academic Program Directors that scholarships be offered to students pursuing a Special Program without a state support equivalent. The motion was seconded by Senator S. Pavri and determined by Senator Freesemann to be friendly.

The Recommendations of the Ad Hoc Committee on State Support/Self Support Programs as amended was received unanimously by the Academic Senate.



7.3 Proposal for an Academic Senate Committee:  Campus Academic Calendar Committee—SECOND READING (AS-734-07/EC)



The proposal was approved unanimously and without discussion.


7.4  Policy on Guidelines for the Creation and Operation of Cross-Border Existing Degree or International Credit Certificate Programs—SECOND READING (AS-732-07/CEPC)

Senator William Johnson moved the amendments on behalf of Senator Ken Curtis. Motion seconded by Senator Kathleen DiVito-Keirn.  Senator David Huckaby, as Chair of the CEPC, determined that the amendments were friendly.  Senator V. Del Casino asked if we were definitely going to have a new Assistant Vice President for International Education and Global Engagement soon since that might affect the implementation of the policy.  Provost K. Gould responded that personnel searches are always uncertain so that there was no guarantee that the position would be filled shortly.
Senator M. Andrews moved that the document should be amended to include a student member on the Review Board.  Senator Cheryl Lee seconded.   Senator Huckaby, as Chair of CEPC, determined that the amendment was friendly.
Senator Maria Viera asked if there was a past precedent for a student member on a curriculum-related committee and Senator L. Vollendorf raised an objection to the amendment on the ground of there being no precedent. On being assured by Senator Huckaby, as Chair of the CEPC, that there was already a voting student member on the CEPC, the objection was withdrawn.

Chair Soni called for a vote and the Policy was approved as amended.


7.5 Revision: PS 00-08, University Honors Program—SECOND READING (AS-730-07/CEPC)


The revision was approved unanimously without discussion.


7.6 Revision: PS 98-11, Policy on Undergraduate Honors—SECOND READING (AS-738-07/CEPC)

Senator William Johnson moved to add the amendment, Part III G.P.A. Calculation.  This amendment would calculate G.P.A. for the purposes of awarding Undergraduate Student Honors by rounding up to the second decimal point.  The motion was seconded by Senator Tim Caron.
Betsy Decyk, University Ombuds, spoke to the amendment.  She shared an account of a student with a 3.799 grade point average who had been awarded a Cum Laude instead of a Magna Cum Laude upon graduation.  University transcripts show the G.P.A. calculated to three digits, but University Honors policy statements only go to two decimal places. Enrollment Services calculates eligibility for Honors by eliminating the last digit.  Ombuds B. Decyk argued that determining how G.P.A.s are calculated for the purposes of awarding University Honors should be determined by the Academic Senate and not by Enrollment Services.

Senator David Huckaby, as Chair of the CEPC, determined that the amendment was unfriendly.  He argued that rounding up decimals and G.P.A calculation was a complicated issue and there were good arguments pro and con for rounding up or down.

Senator W. Johnson stated that whatever means adopted should be clear to the students.

Senator Alexandra Jaffe emphasized the important of accuracy and having a clear cut-off point otherwise we could get a slippery-slope situation.


Senator M. Andrews expressed support for the amendment.

David Dowell (Vice Provost for Planning and Budgets / Director of Strategic Planning) stated that the calculation is unduly complex and should be restudied.  Senator Martin Herman said that, while it should not be a deciding factor, the cost of any new software or software modifications should be considered.

Senator Dan O’Connor asked whether Honors should be awarded for meeting a mark or for being really really close.

Ombuds B. Decyck reiterated her point about all published policies express G.P.A. in two decimals, but the grade report the student receives reports the G.P.A. with three decimal points.  The Faculty should decide how to truncate not the computer.
Senator D. Huckaby suggested that the policy should be changed to go out to three digits.
Senator Jack Farrell pointed out that the current wording of PS 98-11creates unintended gaps between GPA range categories for Latin honor designations.  For example, the range for cum laude (currently 3.50 through 3.79) and the range for magna cum laude (currently 3.80 through 3.94) create a gap between 3.79 and 3.80, since GPAs are displayed with three decimal places.  The current situation was brought to light by a student who appealed to the Ombuds office because his final GPA, displayed to three decimal places, fell into the gap between 3.79 and 3.80.   This problem is solved by the revised criteria for the three levels of Latin honors, as submitted by the Curriculum and Educational Policy Council.  The revision presented to the Academic Senate eliminates both the problematic gaps between categories and the need for any rounding of the GPAs used to determine Latin honors.
Senator A. Burke moved to postpone discussion to the next Senate meeting.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

8.
NEW BUSINESS


8.1. Discussion of the First Reading of the RTP Policy was postponed until the March 13th Meeting


8.2 Open Discussion
Senator Vincent Del Casino raised the issue of implementing the new G.E. policy, to take effect fall 2008, for the fall 2007 cohort. He asked for clarification. Was including the 2007 fall cohort in the new policy a policy change that needed to be approved by the Academic Senate?
Senator D. Huckaby stated that all students have the right to select their catalog and that 99% of the students would select the new policy.

Senator V. Del Casino stressed the importance of communicating this option to students.  He expressed concern that mandatory advising began on Monday, but the new policy was still not completely understood by all advisors.  Advisor Training and a marketing plan were needed to implement the new policy.

Senator M. Andrews stated that students have the option to opt out of the new G.E. track.  He suggested that a page be placed on each student’s MyCSULB page alerting them to the change.  Every student has to go to their MyCSULB page to register.  There were many ways of making sure that student had options and were aware that they had options.

Vice-Provost D. Dowell pointed out that the proposal to include the fall 2007 cohort in the new policy originated with GEGC not Enrollment Services or Academic Affairs.

Chair Soni pointed out that the GEGC cannot act on behalf of the Academic Senate and if it was a change in policy it should have come back to the Senate Floor.
Senator D. Huckaby argued that he does not see this as a policy change, but a procedural change.  No one is being forced into compliance with the new policy.  It is simply an implementation issue.
Senator Keith Freesemann, as Chair of the GEGC, spoke to the question.  He informed the Senate that implementation planning for the new G.E. Policy began in January with discussion between himself, Jack Farrell (Director, Evaluations & Records / Enrollment Services), Marilee Samuelson (Director, Academic Advising Center), Tom Enders (Associate Vice President, Enrollment Services), and appropriate representatives from Enrollment Services divisions.  So far they have met twice. Cecile Lindsay (Vice Provost for Academic Affairs / Dean of Graduate Studies) has been brought into the discussion also.  Further discussion is planned.  Nothing firm has been decided.  No official policy has been set so discussion may be premature.  The intent of the implementation planning meetings is to be as proactive as possible and while still incompliance with Title V.  It is his opinion that this proposal (conversion of the fall 2007 cohort and students < 30 completed units to PS 08-00) would be favorable to student success and timely progression towards the degree.  This issue is separate from the procedure for the PS 08-00 implementation.   The question of including the fall 2007 cohort is a small part of the overall implementation discussion.  There are larger issues, such as coding problems, that still need to be addressed.

Senator Kathleen Lacey saw the efficiency of the proposed move.  The important thing was to be sure students made an informed decision.

Senator K. Freesemann, as Chair of GEGC, informed the Senate that the timeline includes a communication plan prepared by AVP Tom Enders and Enrollment Services via an email distribution to the students who would be affected by the proposal.

Chair Soni recognized Senator Felip Golez who wished to discuss the impact of the proposed Summer School Funding cuts.  He stated that it would have a disastrous impact on the College of Education program since many of their students were working K-12 teachers who were only able to take courses during the summer.  He said more information was needed to control rumors.

David Dowell ((Vice Provost for Planning and Budgets / Director of Strategic Planning) first, wish to recognize that the plan to include the fall 2007 cohort in the new GE implementation plan was motivated by a desire to help students.  Secondly he spoke to Senator F. Golez’s concerns about the impact of summer school on the College of Education.  He recognized that teacher education was one of our most important priorities and that additional conversations were taking place. 
Senator F. Golez moved to place a discussion of summer school cuts on the agenda.  Motion was seconded by Senator George Zebot.

Senator Eileen Klink stated the G.E. implementation would also need to be revisited as there is still a great deal of confusion about the policy.

Senator V. Del Casino stated that he supports the new G.E. Policy, but it integrates major and G.E. advising and major advising starts on Monday. The policy was a compromise; implementation may also need to be a compromise.  He was concerned that the policy could not be implemented properly if hurried.

Senator D. Huckaby said that the issue of the fall 2007 cohort would have come up in any case, because the choice is the student’s.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 p.m.
